

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

April 16, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Tuesday, April 16, 2024 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:45 pm.  The minutes from the regular meeting of April 2, 2024 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
RE: DOLLAR GENERAL FENCE

Kelly Tinkle came before the Commissioners to request assistance regarding the dilapidated fence surrounding the Dollar General Store in Shoals.  Ms. Tinkle stated the store was built in the Spring of 2019 and within months panels of the fence were coming off.  Ms. Tinkle stated there was a huge storm in August of 2022 which blew down half of the fence.  Ms. Tinkle stated she has talked to the local store manager multiple times and has been told work orders have been submitted to corporate.  Ms. Tinkle stated she has called corporate multiple times and she has been given a case number.  Ms. Tinkle stated she was told a district manager would call her back within twenty-four hours, she has yet to receive a return call.  Ms. Tinkle stated she has reached out to the original owner who let her know a corporation out of New Jersey now owns the building.  Ms. Tinkle stated she has obtained contact information for the New Jersey corporation and has contacted them via email and letter and has not received a response.  

Multiple community members have written letters to corporate and the owner of the store with no response.  Ms. Tinkle stated the dilapidated fence is across from the school and is what visitors see when exiting the school.  Ms. Tinkle stated this is not the representation which is wanted for the Town of Shoals.  Ms. Tinkle stated it is also a safety hazard because the panels have flown around in neighboring yards and cornfields and the store is by a busy highway.

President George stated the Commissioners have sent two letters regarding the dilapidated fence.  Attorney David Lett stated the first letter was sent last Fall and a second letter was sent in January to the building owner, Double Z Corporation in New Jersey.  Attorney Lett stated he asked in both letters for someone to contact him and he did not receive a response.  Commissioner Roush asked Attorney Lett if the only thing they could do at this point is to implement an ordinance to force them to tear down the fence and the fee be added to the property taxes.  Attorney Lett stated that is correct, the Board of Commissioners would have to first enact an ordinance.  

President George stated he would sign an ordinance if it would pertain to Dollar General.  Attorney Lett stated he cannot recommend signing an ordinance for only one entity, it would have to be applicable throughout the county.  President George asked how a blighted property was determined.  Attorney Lett stated the ordinance would provide for the Board of Commissioners to appoint an inspector to go look at situations where there is a complaint.  The inspector would look at the issue and report back to the Commissioners and the Commissioners would then take action under the ordinance.  The Commissioners could then direct that things be done even to the extent that the County do the work itself and billing the property owner.  If the property owner does not pay, then a lien is attached to the property and added to the taxes.  


President George asked if this would involve zoning.  Attorney Lett stated he does not interpret this as zoning, it is just responding to complaints.  The Board of Commissioners could make it as active as they want or make it responsive to complaints as what is being brought tonight.  President George asked Attorney Lett if the Commissioners could decide when complaints are received if they would investigate the issue or not.  Attorney Lett stated the Commissioners could enforce the ordinance as actively as they wanted to or as a response basis.  Attorney Lett recommended the Commissioners go slow to begin with, if the ordinance were enacted.  


John Daniel asked if the ordinance could only be implemented on businesses.  Attorney Lett stated that would handcuff the Board of Commissioners in dealing with a problem that comes up, for example if a house were to catch fire and was sitting vacant.  If nothing were done with it, it would be a danger.  In the example, because it was a residence, the Commissioners would not be able to step forward and eliminate an unsafe building.  If the ordinance were limited to businesses the Commissioners would not be able to address residential issues. 


Commissioner Roush stated the Dollar General fence is a safety issues because the panels could blow out on Highway 50 and hit someone’s personal vehicle, same as the trailer at the intersection at 450 that was flipped over on the side that was abandoned until public volunteers cleaned the site.  President George asked Attorney Lett if there would be verbiage in the ordinance restricting what can be built on a person’s property.  Attorney Lett stated that would be zoning and the Commissioners are not enacting zoning.  President George asked Attorney Lett to draft the ordinance.  President George stated he will not be headhunting for every person in Martin County and will not come look at a shed falling over.  Attorney Lett stated that would be the determination of the Board of Commissioners what to investigate.  

President George asked Attorney Lett to draft another letter to Dollar General stating the County is in the process of drafting an ordinance and they will be charged for removal of the fence.  President George asked that the letter be certified and a response is required within thirty days.  

RE: WALLACE LANE


Susan Arvin came before the Commissioners to ask if Wallace Lane was on the list for chip and seal or to be repaved.  Commissioner George responded it is on the list for chip and seal at some point, but they are not sure when that time will be.  President George asked how many homes were on that road, to which Ms. Arvin responded five.  The road is a half a mile with a dead end.  Ms. Arvin stated she believes it was last chip and sealed twenty-five years ago.  Commissioner Roush stated Wallace Lane connects to Brooks Bridge Road and that area needs attention also.  

Ms. Arvin stated she appreciated what the Commissioners do but wanted to bring the road to their attention.  President George stated before the Community Crossings Grant there was just no money to do any road improvements, but now the roads are looking better thanks to Community Crossings.  President George stated there is a plan for the roads.  Commissioner Summers stated the roads are one of the biggest obstacles the County has.  President George states roads and bridges are an issue, to which Commissioner Roush stated it is a money issue.  


Ms. Arvin stated she is concerned the road is going to get to the point it will return to gravel.  Highway Superintendent Seals stated at some point it is better to put a road to gravel for a while and let the road get compacted, then rip the road up and compact it and then revisit the road the next year with chip and seal, it will make a better base.  President George stated as long as they get back to it the next year and not leave it gravel.  President George stated Wallace Lane is on the list for chip and seal.  
RE: SAWMILL ROAD


Camelot Wright came before the Commissioners to discuss Sawmill Road.  Mr. Wright stated there are no residences on Sawmill Road.  Mr. Wright requested the Commissioners change the name of Sawmill Road to Valley Avenue and remove the name Sawmill Road.  Mr. Wright stated the name change will help with Google Maps and the way people travel.  Attorney Lett stated approval will be needed from the 911 director to see if renaming the road is possible.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to start the process to rename Sawmill Road to Valley Avenue, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: DIVINE ROAD AND WHEEL TAX

John Church came before the Commissioners to discuss Divine Road.  Mr. Church stated he has been to four Commissioner meetings to discuss the road over the last four years.  Mr. Church asked if there was a plan in place to repair Divine Road.  

Mr. Church stated the last Commissioners’ meeting he attended he was asked if he was in favor of a wheel tax, and he said absolutely because something could be done.  President George stated they have left a lot of money on the table over the course of several years.  Commissioner Roush stated he has figured if only ¾ rate was charged it would generate $477,000 per year.  President George stated that amount would have to be split between the Town of Shoals, Town of Crane, and City of Loogootee.  Commissioner Roush stated it would be an opportunity for matching grants.  Commissioner Summers asked those in attendance who were in favor of the wheel tax.  Of the 25 people in attendance, there were 23 in favor.  
President George stated if Divine Road and Wallace Lane do need to be tore up to gravel the best thing would be to tear them up this Fall and then chip and seal the following Spring.  President George asked Tara with USI to determine the cost to chip and seal these two roads.  President George stated Truelove Church Road going West from 231 needs to be addressed, with a few in every district.  Tara Damin stated if a county has an excise tax and a wheel tax there is distressed road money available.  This would be a 10-year revolving loan and the interest earned on the money can be used as payment back to the loan.  

President George stated no one likes taxes, but when there is no money available to fix the roads, we need all the help we can get.  A wheel tax would be a fair tax, if you own a vehicle and are driving on the road, you are paying to drive on the road.  Commissioner Roush stated the money spent in repairs would be more than what is spent on a wheel tax.  
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated Martin County received the Community Crossings Matching Grant in the amount of $994,000.  Superintendent Seals stated there is a dump truck and a gradall down.  There was an interview of a truck driver with CDL, Superintendent Seals hopes to have another person on staff within a few weeks.  Superintendent Seals stated they are still hiring for a mechanic.  President George stated the Highway Department has purchased a tri-axle and should be here next week.  Superintendent Seals stated the part-time employee has started mowing this week.  
RE: EMA UPDATES

EMA Director Monty Wolf stated he and Deputy Director Andy Ringwald attended an EMA Director’s meeting at Newburgh recently.  Director Wolf stated a Hendrick’s County deputy was killed last night.  The deputy came in contact with a power line after being called to the scene of an accident.  The pole was partially knocked down and the lines were still live.  Director Wolf stated he has reminded the EMA volunteers not to cut on trees that are entangled in electric lines, the power company has to be called first.  If the downed tree occurs at night, it is hard to see the downed power lines.  


Commissioner Roush asked if there were any issues during the day of the eclipse.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated Indianapolis had some congested traffic, but Martin County events were not overwhelmed.  Director Wolf stated they are trained to plan for the worst and hope for the best.  


Deputy Director Ringwald stated Deputy Director Cory Brassine applied for a grant which has supplied the EMA department with a case of Narcan, which is used during an opioid emergency if one of the EMA volunteers were to be exposed to an opioid.  Deputy Director Brassine stated the Narcan has a two-year expiration date, and he is not sure if this grant will be offered again in two years.

President George stated he has received a quote for tires from Dubois County Tire for the EMA department.  The Commissioners would like to receive a quote from Tieman Tire before accepting a quote.  President George asked if there was anything wrong with the old tires.  Director Wolf stated the back tires on the tanker are little scalloped, but they would be usable for the Highway Department, they are just out of date.  President George asked for the tires back for the Highway Department.  Director Wolf stated the tires have a lot of wear left in them and are not weather cracked because they have been stored inside.  

Deputy Director Ringwald stated he wanted to note the passing of Shoals Town Marshal Todd Eckert.  President George stated the Commissioners would like to send condolences to Marshal Eckert’s family and friends.  The Commissioners had requested Martin County flags be at half staff in honor of Marshal Eckert.

RE: EXTENSION UPDATES


Extension Director Dena Held stated there will be a children’s health fair held this Thursday, with over twenty vendors signed up to participate.  The Hidden in Plain Site trailer will come down from Terre Haute to help focus on youth health and wellness, everyone is invited.  The 4-H youth performing arts will be held at 5:30 on Thursday.

RE: W-2 FOR MARTIN COUNTY RESIDENTS


Camelot Wright stated he was reviewing a W-2 of one of his employees and noticed there is a county tax in box 19 on the W-2.  Mr. Wright stated his personal W-2 listed the county as 47, but he lives in Martin County.  Mr. Wright stated he has found his employees all showed the county as 47 but the employees who live in Martin County should show 51.  Martin County is missing out on money if the correct county code is not listed on the W-2.  Mr. Wright and the Commissioners encouraged taxpayers and businesses to review their W-2s and make sure box 19 shows the county they live in, not the county they work in.  
RE: ZILLOW BULK USER AGREEMENT


Attorney Lett stated he received a bulk user agreement for review from the Recorder’s office for Zillow.  Zillow would obtain bulk information from the Recorder’s office and need a separate contract.  The agreement would fall under the ordinance which the Commissioners approved in 2017.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the bulk user agreement with Zillow, Inc, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  

RE: MATRIX BUSINESS ASSOCIATE AGREEMENT



Attorney Lett stated in order for the e-mail to be HIPPA compliant a business associate agreement needs to be signed by the Commissioners.  Martin County is a covered entity under the health insurance portability and accountability act, primarily for the ambulance department.  Attorney Lett stated he has reviewed the agreement, and he has not legal objections.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the Matrix business associate agreement, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: BRIDGE #44


President George asked there was an update regarding bridge #44.  Attorney Lett stated he had a successful conversation with the insurance company.  Attorney Lett stated an update quote of repair is needed and he will talk to Highway Superintendent Seals about obtaining a new quote.
RE: FOUR RIVERS GRANT


Attorney Lett stated Four Rivers is applying for a grant under the federal transit act and a resolution is needed from the Board of Commissioners authorizing Four Rivers to act on behalf of Martin County when applying for the grant.  President George stated Four Rivers does do quite a bit of business in Martin County.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the resolution to authorize filing of application for grant under federal transit act, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: WESTGATE AUTHORITY BOARD REGISNATION AND APPOINTMENT


Commissioner Roush stated he is resigning as the Commissioners’ representative to the Westgate Authority.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to accept Commissioner Roush’s resignation as representative to the Westgate Authority, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summer to replace Commissioner Roush with Adam Greene as the Commissioners’ representative to the Westgate Authority, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: RESOLUTION TO ESTABLISH EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL


Attorney Lett stated he has prepared a resolution to establish an emergency management council, which is required by statute and requested by EMA.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the resolution to establishing the Martin County EMA Council and the establishment of responsibilities, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: RENOVATION QUOTES


Attorney Lett stated he was given quotes for the Courtroom, Assessor, and Recorder’s Offices and he has no legal objection to the quotes, the quotes will need to be reduced to contract if the Board sees fit to accept the quotes.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the Courtroom project in the amount of $19,042, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the Assessor and Recorder office projects for a total of $29,367, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to accept the quote from Royalty Services for patch and repair drywall paint in the amount of $9,680.00, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  President George stated the Assessor and Record’s project will be started on May 31st.  
RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Michelle Norris stated tax bills have been mailed out.  The Auditor and Treasurer’s offices have been receiving a lot of calls and both offices have been busy.  Auditor Norris stated overall it is going well and both offices are fully staffed.

RE: LAWNMOWER QUOTE


President George stated a quote was received from H&H Hometown Hardware for an electric 20” brushless pushmower.  The quote was in the amount of $296.99.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the lawnmower, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:16 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, April 30, 2024 @ 5:30 pm.  
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